
 
 
 
 
 

The Corporation of the City of Stratford
Infrastructure, Transportation and Safety Committee

Open Session
AGENDA

 

 

 

Date: Tuesday, December 17, 2019

Time: 6:00 P.M.

Location: Army, Navy and Airforce Facility

151 Lorne Ave E, Stratford
Committee
Present:

Councillor Vassilakos - Chair Presiding, Councillor Burbach - Vice Chair,
Mayor Mathieson, Councillor Bunting, Councillor Clifford, Councillor Gaffney,
Councillor Henderson, Councillor Ingram, Councillor Ritsma, Councillor Sebben

Staff Present: Joan Thomson - Acting Chief Administrative Officer, Ed Dujlovic -
 Director of Infrastructure and Development Services, Tatiana Dafoe -
 Acting Clerk, Jacqueline Mockler - Director of Human Resources,
Michael Humble - Director of Corporate Services, David St. Louis -
 Director of Community Services, John Paradis - Fire Chief, Kim McElroy -
 Director of Social Services, Jodi Akins - Council Clerk Secretary
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1. Call to Order

The Chair to call the Meeting to Order.

Councillor Beatty provided regrets for this meeting.

2. Disclosure of Pecuniary Interest and the General Nature Thereof

The Municipal Conflict of Interest Act requires any member of Council declaring
a pecuniary interest and the general nature thereof, where the interest of a
member of Council has not been disclosed by reason of the member’s absence
from the meeting, to disclose the interest at the first open meeting attended by
the member of Council and otherwise comply with the Act.

Name, Item and General Nature of Pecuniary Interest



3. Report of the Director of Infrastructure and Development Services

3.1 Proposed Renewable Natural Gas Project Update (ITS19-078) 4 - 338

Staff will present the management report.

Attached to the agenda are:

All comments received from the public;●

Public meeting minutes.●

The following citizens have requested to be delegations at this meeting:

Anne Carbert●

Bob Verdun●

Louise McColl●

Donna Sobura●

Blaize Monostory●

Lloyd Lichti●

Dorothy Van Esbroeck●

Kirk Roberts●

The Committee will then have an opportunity to discuss the management
report and the staff recommendation.

Motion by ________________
THAT the presentations by the following people be heard:

Anne Carbert●

Bob Verdun●

Louise McColl●

Donna Sobura●

Blaize Monostory●

Lloyd Lichti●

Dorothy Van Esbroeck●
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Kirk Roberts●

Motion by ________________
Staff Recommendation: THAT Council, taking into consideration the
financial impact of the proposed RNG project, the data with respect to
the availability of organic waste now and in the future, and public
concerns associated with the RNG project, no longer proceed with the
proposed renewable natural gas (“RNG”) project to install equipment and
technology in partnership with Ontario Clean Water Agency (“OCWA”) at
the City’s Water Pollution Control Plant for the production of RNG;

AND THAT Council direct staff to no longer pursue the RNG Project and
appropriately immediately notify OCWA and all other agencies/entities of
its decision not to proceed with the RNG Project.

OR

THAT COUNCIL having considered input associated with the RNG project,
approve the proposed renewable natural gas (“RNG”) project and
authorize staff to proceed to install equipment and technology in
partnership with Ontario Clean Water Agency (“OCWA”) at the City’s
Water Pollution Control Plant for the production of RNG;

AND THAT Council direct staff to immediately notify OCWA and all other
agencies/entities of its decision to proceed with the RNG Project.

4. Adjournment

Meeting Start Time:
Meeting End Time:

Motion by ________________
Committee Decision:  THAT the Infrastructure, Transportation and
Safety Committee meeting adjourn.
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Infrastructure and Development Services Department 
 

 
MANAGEMENT REPORT 

 

Date: December 17, 2019 

To: Infrastructure, Transportation and Safety Committee 

From: Ed Dujlovic, Director of Infrastructure and Development Services 

Report#: ITS19-078 

Attachments: Comments 

 

 
Title: Proposed Renewable Natural Gas Project Update 

 
Objective: To provide Council with information in response to the concerns brought 
forward by the public resulting from the Open Houses and Public Meetings held for the 
proposed Renewable Natural Gas (RNG) project at the City of Stratford’s Water Pollution 
Control Plant (WPCP) located at the westerly end of West Gore Street. 

 
Background: The City of Stratford (City) is considering an upgrade to the existing Water 
Pollution Control Plant (WPCP) located at 701 West Gore Street. In addition to the 
municipal wastewater that is currently being treated at the site, the upgrade would allow 
the facility to accept and treat organic waste. The facility would treat solid and liquid 
organic waste, 25,900 tonnes, from both residential and commercial sources and "co-
digest" this waste with the existing sewage sludge, 29,200 tonnes, being treated onsite in 
the plant’s two existing anaerobic digesters. The project will result in an emission reduction 
of 49,000 tonnes of Green House Gas which is the equivalent of removing 10,800 cars from 
the road or the ability to heat 9,100 homes per year. 
 
Open Houses and Public Meetings were held in order receive input from the community 
with respect to the proposed project. As a result of the concerns raised, the following 
information is provided for Council’s consideration to determine if the City of Stratford 
should proceed with the project. 

 
Analysis: 

 
Organic Waste Framework 
 
In April of 2018, the Province released the Ontario Food and Organic Waste Framework. 
The purpose of the report was to prevent and reduce food and organic waste, rescue 
surplus food, collect and recover food and organic waste and support beneficial end-uses. 
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The report indicated that in 2015 the waste generated in Ontario totaled 11.6 million 
tonnes of which 32%, 3.7 million tonnes, was organics such as food, soiled paper and leaf 
and yard waste. Of the total 3.7 million tonnes generated, only 38.5%, 1.4 million tonnes 
was being diverted. 
 
In the recently released Reducing Litter and Waste in Our Communities: Discussion Paper, 
the Province confirmed the implementation of the Food and Organic Waste Policy 
Statement. As stated in the Discussion Paper, the Province wants to work with 
municipalities to expand the green bin program where it makes sense and provide 
guidance and support in order to meet the targets, recover up to 70 per cent of their food 
and organic waste by 2025, and making food and organic waste diversion as accessible to 
the people of Ontario as possible. In addition, the Province is looking at banning organics 
from landfills. 
 
The City of London is preparing a request for proposals (RFP) for organic processing 
capacity. It will be released in early 2020. The scope of work, terms and conditions, and 
the quantity of organics to be managed has not been finalized. In previous reports, the City 
of London has identified up to 15,000 tonnes of organics may be collected. Subject to final 
London Council multi-year budget approval, organics processing capacity for London will be 
required by late 2021. 
 
Organics Processing 
 
The Ontario Waste Management Association (OWMA) has released several reports 
regarding waste organics in Ontario. The latest study was released in 2017. The report 
states that “Based on the data collected by the OWMA, Ontario had an approved 
processing capacity of 2.36 million tonnes in 2015. It is important to note, however, that 
there is a critical distinction between the approved processing capacity and how much 
organic waste can actually be processed at specific facilities. 
 
Not all facilities can accept every type of organic waste, and many operate with geographic 
restrictions and technical limitations. Additionally, approved processing capacity may not be 
reflective of what can be actually processed in a given year due to operational constraints, 
which include facility shutdowns for preventive maintenance or unplanned downtime. Also 
facilities may choose not to accept all the types of waste they are permitted to process 
under their ECA due to concerns around issues, such as odour.” 
 
Based on the above, OWMA is of the opinion that only 75% of the approved capacity is 
actually available. Based on the approved processing capacity and the actual capacity as 
suggested by the OWMA, the province has a shortfall in processing capacity of 1.43 to 1.93 
million tonnes. 
 
The City of Toronto staff presented a report to their Council in June of 2018, to provide an 
update on trends over the next ten years for green bin organic waste processing capacity 
in the Province and related potential cost per tonne. The report identified a total of 91 
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facilities in the Province that were processing organics. Of these, only 18 were identified as 
possible options to accept source separated organics. There were two other facilities that 
have received approvals, however, it was unknown if they were proceeding to construction. 
 
As noted in the City of Toronto report, depending on the various scenarios they could 
require 50,000 to 130,000 tonnes of processing capacity in order to deal with the organics 
that the City may generate by 2028. The report goes on to state that “Although it appears 
that there is sufficient available capacity to manage the current amount of organic waste, if 
most or all of the capacity available throughout the Province is taken into consideration, 
the City will be faced with increased competition to acquire additional external contracts 
given the limited supply and the recent approval of the Framework if additional processing 
capacity does not become available.” 
 
Use of Existing WPCP 
 
As has been previously indicated, the existing WPCP is being considered for this proposed 
project to take advantage of the available capacity in the existing anaerobic digesters and 
the 29,200 tonnes of wastewater sludge that is already being generated at the site. The 
WPCP is already producing methane gas as part of the sewage treatment process. Excess 
methane that is not used as part of the sewage treatment process is burned off through an 
existing flare system. 
 
In March of 2015, the Canadian Biogas Association released the “Municipal Guide to Bio 
Gas”. The purpose of the Guide was to enable Ontario Municipalities to better understand 
“biogas” methane in various operations including wastewater treatment. The guide goes on 
to state that “Co-digestion of wastewater and organics can be considered by Ontario 
municipalities in order to maximize efficiencies and economies of scale, and to take 
advantage of existing infrastructure and valuable real estate. The Water Environment 
Research Foundation (WERF) in the United States is actively promoting co-digestion as the 
lowest overall cost option for municipalities, leveraging investment in existing equipment 
and staffing.” 
 
The cost to build a facility to handle the organics has been estimated to be approximately 
$1,500/tonne. In order to construct a purpose built facility to just handle the proposed 
25,900 tonnes of solid and liquid organics would cost $38,850,000. Operating cost, not 
including capital, would also be higher at a purpose built facility. It has been estimated that 
the operating cost would be in the order of $120/tonne. This is double what has been 
estimated for the proposed City project. The time to get necessary permits and approvals 
has been estimated to be two years. 
 
Concerns have been raised about the location of the WPCP and its proximity to residents, 
schools, senior care facility, and the hospital. The City has relied on D-2 Compatibility 
between Sewage Treatment and Sensitive Land Use guide from the Ministry of the 
Environment, Conservation and Parks (MECP). It states that separation distances will be 
measured from the periphery of the noise/odour-producing source-structure, to the 
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property/lot line of the sensitive land use. As the City’s WPCP has a capacity of greater 
than 25,000 m3/day the plant may require a separation distance of greater than 150 
metres. As an alternative to the buffer, more effective noise and odour mitigation 
measures are necessary to provide an optimum level of protection between the sewage 
treatment facility and adjacent sensitive land uses. The City has been using 150 metres 
from the existing fence line. 
 
The current layout of the WPCP does provide the 150 metre buffer. The construction of the 
proposed receiving building would result in one of the buildings within Hamlet Estates 
falling within 150 metres. Accordingly, more effective mitigation measures will be required 
to deal with noise and odour. Additional information on these measures is provided later in 
this report. 
 
It has also been suggested that the existing WPCP should be moved. The City has been 
provided with a cost estimate of $100 to $150 million and does not include the cost of 
property, new pumping stations to the new location, approvals and design. 
 
Noise 
 
As part of the approval process, the City requires an amendment to its existing 
Environmental Compliance Approval (ECA) for Air and Noise issued by the Ministry of 
Environment, Conservation and Parks (MECP). The purpose of the amendment is to 
account for the additional equipment, buildings, and truck traffic on site, as a result of the 
proposed project. A Noise Study was completed that was required to meet the following 
MECP guidelines: Basic Comprehensive Certificates of Approval (Air), NPC-103, NPC-233 
and NPC-300. Mitigation measures include minimizing idling on site, choosing equipment 
that produces less noise, and locating processing equipment within a building. 
 
The Noise Study focused on the sound emissions from significant noise sources identified 
both existing and proposed at the WPCP with the potential to adversely impact the 
sensitive receptors within 500m of the WPCP. The worst case sensitive receptors were 
Woodland Towers and the most northerly residence in Hamlet Estates. The chart below 
indicates the existing sound levels and proposed. The sound levels fall within the limits as 
per the MECP guidelines. 
 

Location Time of Day Existing Sound 
Level decibels 

Future Sound Level 
decibels 

 
Woodland Tower 

7:00am to 7:00pm 46.3 48.5 

7:00pm to 11:00pm 40.5 43.8 

11:00pm to 7:00am 40.5 43.8 

 
Hamlet Estates 
(outdoors) 

7:00am to 7:00pm 45.3 47.4 

7:00pm to 11:00pm 38.3 41.0 

11:00pm to 7:00am 38.3 41.1 
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The following chart provides examples of sound levels. 
 

Sound Sound Level decibels 

Breathing 10 

Whisper 20 

Library 30 

Quiet Office 50 

Conversational Speech 60 

Shower 70 

 
The draft ECA for Air and Noise require the City to immediately address any noise that has 
a negative impact which may require the stopping of acceptance of organics until the 
sound issue is remedied. 
 
Odour 
 
In order to support an amendment to the existing ECA for Air and Noise, an Emission 
Summary and Dispersion Modelling (ESDM) Report was also required. The ESDM Report 
was prepared in accordance with s.26 of Ontario Regulation (O. Reg.) 419/05. In addition, 
guidance in the Ministry publication "Procedure for Preparing an Emission Summary and 
Dispersion Modelling Report, Version 4.1" The purpose of the report was to determine the 
odour impacts on sensitive receptors for both existing and proposed sources of odour at 
the WPCP. The report concluded that the changes to operations at the WPCP will result in 
the concentration of odour decreasing when compared to existing conditions. 
 
The receiving building for the food organics would be designed such that it would be under 
negative air pressure. What this means is that air will be drawn in from the outside in order 
to minimize odours escaping from the building. The air will be treated using a process, 
Photo Ionization (PI), using dust filter, carbon filters, and ultra violet light and then 
exhausted through a 16.2m high stack. The draft ECA approval requires the continuous 
monitoring of the emissions in order to ensure that there is no negative impact. 
 
Included in the draft ECA is the requirement to develop an Odour Management Plan that 
must be approved by the MECP prior to the start of the organics processing. The plan 
would include: 
 

 Replacement carbon filters and UV lights to be kept on-site in the event a rapid 
change out on short notice is required 

 Space to be provided to install additional PI units if needed 
 In the event there are negative odour impacts of the organics processing, the 

organics processing will cease until odour control systems have been modified 
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With regard to trucks arriving at the proposed facility, the City is investigating products that 
are available on the market that can be applied to the organics being delivered to mask the 
odour. 
 
Traffic 
 
As has been reported, truck traffic to the WPCP would increase for the proposed project. 
The existing operations at the WPCP does generate truck traffic in the form of sludge 
removal, delivery of chemicals, twice per year, and a once daily general delivery or tanker 
truck discharging sewage at the plant. The removal of sludge is carried out between April 
and November over a 3 to 4 week period. In 2018, a total of 325 truckloads of sludge were 
removed over 20 days. This generated a peak day volume of 18 trucks per day. Outside of 
the sludge hauling periods, the peak day volume is 2 trucks per day. 
 
With the proposed new operation, the maximum peak day will be approximately 16 trucks 
with an average day of 12 trucks. This comprises of tanker trucks hauling out the increased 
sludge on a daily basis (7/day), 48 foot tractor trailers delivering organics (3/day), 
vacuum/single tanker truck delivering liquid organics (1/day), removal of waste from the 
organics processing facility (3/week) and the City’s curbside collection truck for the green 
bin program (1/day). This would be on a year round basis from Monday to Friday. It should 
be noted as the volume of sewage going to the plant increases, the need for organics and 
liquid waste will decrease resulting in a decrease in truck traffic. 
 
Both Queensland Road/West Gore Street are classified as collector roads. Collector roads 
are designed to carry volumes of traffic between 2,500 to 10,000 vehicles per day. The 
chart below provides information on current traffic volumes. 
 

Location Year 
of 

Count 

Average Annual 
Daily Traffic 

Existing % 
Trucks 

John St S (Woods St to Lightbourne Ave) 2017 3,464 2.8% 

Queensland Rd (John St to Freeland Dr) 2014 3,217 2.1% 

Queensland Rd (Freeland - Demille) 2017 2,958 3.4% 

Queensland Rd (McGregor St to Barron St) 2016 3,274 5.9% 

West Gore St (Erie & Church) 2018 7,665 2.9% 

West Gore St (Birmingham St and 
McCulloch St) 

2014 4,249 2.4% 

West Gore St (John St and St Vincent St) 2014 3,788 3.3% 

 
The larger trucks would continue to use Queensland Road as access off Lorne Avenue West 
is better suited for the large trucks. The City’s curbside collection truck, vacuum/tanker 
truck and waste truck could use West Gore Street. The increase in truck traffic on a daily 
basis would be negligible. 
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In order to increase safety in the area, staff wants to establish Community Safety Zones 
(CSZs) along Queensland Road/John Street and West Gore Street. The Ontario Highway 
Traffic Act allows municipalities to designate CSZs on sections of roadway where public 
safety is of special concern. This may include roadways near schools, day care centres, 
playgrounds, parks, hospitals, and senior citizen residences. Speeding fines are doubled in 
CSZs through a special designation under the Highway Traffic Act. A recent report was 
submitted to Council recommending the implementation of CSZs. 
 
For CSZs to be effective, enforcement is required. The Ministry of Transportation has 
recently approved Automated Speed Enforcement (ASE) systems in CSZs starting 
December 1, 2019 to address speeding. This is to support the legislative changes passed 
under Bill 65, The Safer School Zones Act, 2017. Municipalities will be responsible for all 
aspects of ASE program administration. The implementation of ASE will help achieve better 
compliance with lower posted speed limits. A recent report to Council was referred back to 
staff to provide further details on a proposed approach to ASE in CSZs. 
 
Alternate Access 
 
There were a number of residents that suggested that an alternate access (driveway) to 
the WPCP be constructed. The suggested routes for this access were to Queensland Road, 
Lorne Avenue West and O’Loane Avenue. 
 
In 2001, the City amended its Official Plan (OP) to remove the extension of West Gore 
Street to O’Loane Avenue. The OP envisioned the construction of a 4 lane road from John 
Street South to O’Loane Avenue. This was removed as a result of public opposition, as they 
did not want the T.J. Dolan natural area to be disturbed. During that same time, the City 
carried out an Environmental Assessment to construct pedestrian trails and a pedestrian 
crossing of the Avon River in this same area. This plan was also rejected due to public 
opposition for the same reasons as previous. 
 
Staff did review the options suggested and concluded the most feasible route would be a 
connection to Queensland Road. The factors considered were grade of the land, existing 
homes, impact on the environment, and on the cemetery. A preliminary cost for the 
construction of the driveway is in the order of $550,000 plus 30% for contingency, design, 
associated studies, and public process. 
 
Emergency Response 
 
As has been indicated, the WPCP currently produces methane as part of the sanitary 
sewage treatment process. The proposed changes to the plant will allow increased volumes 
of methane to be produced. There will be no increase in the operating pressures, 0.5 psi to 
1.0 psi, and no methane or renewable natural gas that is produced will be stored on site. 
The methane that is produced will be cleaned and injected into the natural gas system that 
is owned and operated by Enbridge Gas. 
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OCWA staff has been trained and Standard Operating Procedures have been developed 
when dealing with the digesters. Safety procedures must be followed when entering the 
gas pump room and/or dismantling gas train equipment. Appropriate procedures that must 
be followed include room ventilation, isolation of the unit to be worked on and utilization of 
gas detection equipment. Work orders have been developed as per the Operations and 
Maintenance manuals to ensure that all safety equipment is operating, calibrated (semi-
annually) and tested as designed. Calibrations are completed by outside certified personal.  
 
Alarms are in place to monitor the following: 
 

• Methane levels in the gas room and sample room. 
• High/low digester levels. 
• High/low methane pressure. 
• Boiler malfunctions. 
• Waste methane burner malfunction. 
• Methane pump malfunction. 
• Methane booster malfunction. 

 
Spruce Lodge has developed an emergency manual that addresses a few scenarios. The 
plan lists various transportation services in the event of an evacuation. It is expected that 
most evacuations would be within the Spruce Lodge campus. An alternative access to the 
site is available through Hamlet Estates to John Street South. 
 
The Stratford Fire Department conducts training for many possibilities and outcomes 
regarding a response to this area. All situations are assessed on arrival and prioritized by 
level of risk and severity based upon the nature of the call. They have resources to deal 
with vehicle congestion and accidents if they hinder access or egress routes. If an 
evacuation of nearby structures is required, they will be conducted in a timely, effective 
and safe manner using resources at their disposal. With respect to methane, the fire 
department has concluded that there is no increased level of risk than already exists at this 
location. 

 
Financial Impact: The financial model prepared by KPMG for the Ontario Clean Water 
Agency (OCWA) has been updated to take into account the increased capital and operating 
costs. Inputs into the model include operating costs, project capital costs of $22.7 million, 
$1.5 million in funding from the City and OCWA, $14.7 million in debt financing and the 
$5.0 million grant from the Province through the Ontario Centre of Excellence (OCE). It 
should be noted that the OCE grant agreement requires the project construction to be 
completed by June 5, 2021. 
 
Municipal Services Corporation 

 
The preferred partnership model for the project is a Municipal Services Corporation (MSC). 
The partners would be the City of Stratford and the Ontario Clean Water Agency (OCWA), 
a Crown Agency of the Province of Ontario. There would be no private companies included 
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in this partnership. Discussions have taken place and a draft agreement has been 
prepared. Finalization of the agreement is pending Council’s decision on whether to 
proceed with the proposed project. 

 
The MSC is being formed for the purpose of constructing and operating a for-profit co-
digestion and a renewable natural gas generation system at the City owned WPCP. The 
main points of the draft agreement deals with ownership, makeup of the Board, financial 
contributions to the project, how yearly profits and losses are to be distributed and 
permitted business activities. 
 
Construction Costs 
 
In the early stages the project was estimated to be $14.7 million. The construction costs 
were based on a concept design of the proposed project. GHD, an engineering consulting 
firm, was retained and carried out a Class 4 cost estimate. A Class 4 cost estimate is 
developed at the study or feasibility stage and can vary as much as 20% to 50%. The 
Class 4 estimate confirmed the cost estimate that had been established previously for the 
proposed project. 
 
In order to more accurately determine the costs for the project, GHD was retained to carry 
out more detailed design and engineering studies. The detailed design would be carried out 
to the 30% level. This 30% level includes the engineering studies required which include 
facility siting, geotechnical investigations, topographical survey, and subsurface utility 
investigations. In addition to the design and studies, the scoping of approvals and permits 
were also to be carried out. This scoping included assessing all of the requirements by the 
City, Ministry of the Environment and Climate Change, Electrical Safety Authority and the 
Upper Thames River Conservation Authority. 
 
As a result of the more detailed design and engineering studies, the cost for the proposed 
project increased to $22.7 million. The factors that have driven up the costs are as follows: 
 

• Inflation and tariffs on steel 
• Changes to technology for odour control system due to site constraints 
• Gas injection system cost increase 
• A contingency item has been added to deal with Technical Standards and 

Safety Authority (TSSA) 
• Having spare parts on hand 
• Replacement of valves for the existing anaerobic digesters 

 
Revenue 
 
The revenue to be generated from the proposed project would be from RNG sales and 
tipping fees for organics and liquid wastes. In early 2018, FortisBC released a Request for 
Expression of Interest (“RFEOI”) that closed on July 30, 2018. The RFEOI responses were 
evaluated on the following criteria; volume of gas to be produced, cost per gigajoule over 
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the lifetime of the project, speed to market, ownership of property and feedstock, location 
(first preference B.C., second Canada, then the U.S.), respondent capabilities, technological 
feasibility, and carbon intensity. The RFEOI was non-binding. 
 
In October of 2018, FortisBC advised that they would be providing the City with a Term 
Sheet that would form the basis for a negotiated agreement. There were a number of 
discussions that took place regarding the terms, and as a result the City was provided a 
final draft in April of 2019. The length of the term is for 15 to 20 years. Finalization of the 
agreement is pending Council’s decision on whether to proceed with the proposed project. 
 
Another source of revenue for the project is the processing of the organics. The City issued 
an RFP earlier in the 2019 in order to secure an organics processor the City’s organics 
collection program. Two proposals were received, one from StormFisher and the other 
from Walker Environmental, at a cost of $88.50 and $110/tonne respectively. The cost for 
collecting and transporting the organics is in addition to the processing cost. 
 
Yearly Costs 
 
Operating cost for the proposed project were developed and included: electricity, 
chemicals, carbon, staffing, transporting sludge off site, waste generated, and maintenance 
of the new equipment. In addition to the operating costs, debt repayment has also been 
factored in. The financial model that was developed was based on the debt being repaid 
over a 10 year period. 
 
Payback Scenario 
 
Using market rates for organics and the rate at which FortisBC would pay for the RNG; 
staff looked at what the simple payback of the debt and investment by the City and OCWA, 
$17.7 million, would be if we reached 100%, 90%, 80%, and 70% revenue projections for 
both organics and RNG. The simple payback would be 7.5 years, 8.75 years, 10.5 years, 
and 12.5 years respectively. 
 
The above does not take into account the cost savings of not having to transport to and 
process the City’s Green bin program organics in London. 
 
Alignment with Strategic Priorities: 
 
Developing Our Resources 
Optimizing Stratford’s physical assets and planning a sustainable future for Stratford’s 
resources and environment. 
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Staff Recommendation: THAT Council, taking into consideration the financial 
impact of the proposed RNG project, the data with respect to the availability of 
organic waste now and in the future, and public concerns associated with the 
RNG project, no longer proceed with the proposed renewable natural gas 
(“RNG”) project to install equipment and technology in partnership with Ontario 
Clean Water Agency (“OCWA”) at the City’s Water Pollution Control Plant for the 
production of RNG; 
 
AND THAT Council direct staff to no longer pursue the RNG Project and 
appropriately immediately notify OCWA and all other agencies/entities of its 
decision not to proceed with the RNG Project. 
 
OR 
 
THAT COUNCIL having considered input associated with the RNG project, 
approve the proposed renewable natural gas (“RNG”) project and authorize 
staff to proceed to install equipment and technology in partnership with Ontario 
Clean Water Agency (“OCWA”) at the City’s Water Pollution Control Plant for the 
production of RNG; 
 
AND THAT Council direct staff to immediately notify OCWA and all other 
agencies/entities of its decision to proceed with the RNG Project. 

 

 
__________________________ 
Ed Dujlovic, Director of Infrastructure and Development Services 

 
__________________________ 
Joan Thomson, Acting Chief Administrative Officer 
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Public meeting minutes – November 6, 2019 

 

CITY OF STRATFORD 
PUBLIC MEETING MINUTES 

 
A PUBLIC MEETING was held on Wednesday, November 6, 2019 at 6:06 pm at the Rotary 
Complex, Stratford to give the public and Council an opportunity to hear all interested persons 
with respect to the renewable natural gas project proposed for Stratford’s Water Pollution 
Control Plant.   
 
COUNCIL PRESENT: Deputy Mayor Ritsma – Chair presiding, Councillors Gaffney, Sebben, 
Beatty, Burbach, Bunting, Clifford, Henderson, Ingram and Vassilakos. 
 
REGRETS:  Mayor Mathieson and David St. Louis – Director of Community Services. 
 
STAFF PRESENT: Joan Thomson – Acting Chief Administrative Officer, Tatiana Dafoe – Acting 
Clerk, Kim McElroy – Director of Social Services, Jacqueline Mockler – Director of Human 
Resources, Ed Dujlovic – Director of Infrastructure & Development Services, Michael Humble – 
Director of Corporate Services, John Paradis – Fire Chief, Michael Mortimer – Manager of 
Environmental Services, Jodi Akins – Council Clerk Secretary, Danielle Clayton – Recording 
Secretary, Nancy Bridges – Recording Secretary, Victoria Trotter – Recording Secretary and Lisa 
Francis – Customer Service Clerk, Naeem Khan - Manager of IT. 
 
ALSO PRESENT:  Members of the public and media 
 
Deputy Mayor Ritsma called the meeting to order and stated that the purpose of the meeting is 
to give Council and the public an opportunity to hear all interested persons with respect to the 
proposed renewable natural gas project at Stratford’s Water Pollution Control Plant. 
 
Deputy Mayor Ritsma explained the order of procedure for the public meeting. 
 
STAFF PRESENTATION:  
Ed Dujlovic, Director of Infrastructure and Development Services, outlined the presentation 
stating that the proposed upgrades will allow the Stratford Water Pollution Control Plant (WPCP) 
to accept and treat organic waste currently sent to the landfill and continue to treat wastewater 
from the Stratford community. He stated that the facility will treat solid and liquid organic waste 
from both residential and commercial sources and co-digest this waste with sewage sludge. The 
resulting biogas (methane) would be converted into renewable natural gas (RNG) and fed back 
into the local natural gas distribution system that the community uses. He noted that the 
current provider for Stratford is Enbridge.  The Director stated this would be the first co-
digestion facility in Canada that would produce renewable natural gas with grid connection. The 
system would maximize the use of existing City infrastructure and will divert waste from landfills 
and public sewer lines. The Province is currently promoting the circular economy of waste which 
this model falls under.  He noted the solid organic waste material that would be processed 
would include food waste from residential, industrial, commercial sources including restaurants 
and institutional sources such as Spruce Lodge. The liquid organic waste material would be 
comprised of wastewater, fats, oils and grease from a variety of sources including food 
processing plants and restaurants.  
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The Director explained the process of anaerobic digestion and how it is used to break down 
organic material and the material that is left over is called “digestate”. The material can be used 
as fertilizer for farmers and the excess methane is burned off. He stated it would be a priority to 
accept Stratford’s organics that will be collected from the Council approved green bin program, 
slated to begin in early 2020, and that the facility would be permitted to accept organic waste 
from across Ontario, specifically Southern Ontario. The Director described the current process 
at the Water Pollution Control Plant.  
 
The Director stated that property owners within a 1 kilometer radius were provided notices of 
the proposed upgrades.  He outlined the proposed upgrades which would include a gas 
upgrading and injection system for processing biogas to renewable natural gas, a truck scale to 
weigh organic waste truck upon arrival and departure, a post digestate screen container and a 
receiving building that will be under negative pressure. The proposed changes would permit an 
increase in the amount of material being processed within the anaerobic digesters and would be 
able to accept a variety of material.  The receiving building would accept up to 20,900 wet 
tonnes per year of solid organic waste and 5,000 tonnes per year of liquid waste. The Director 
stated the trucks would be routed to the site via West Gore Street and Queensland Street/John 
Street South, and the truck traffic would be limited to between 9:00am and 3:00pm. He advised 
these roads are currently classified as collector roads. 
 
Michael Theodoulou, Suez consultant, outlined the process of the treatment of the solid and 
liquid organic waste. He stated that the solid waste would be mixed with the liquid waste and 
water to create the slurry which would be transferred to the anaerobic digester. The 
greenhouse emissions would be decreased and the pretreated sewage would be more efficient.  
 
Ed Dujlovic, Director of Infrastructure and Development Services, summarized the process to 
produce biogas. He stated that air-tight tanks would be used to allow the digestion of organic 
matter which would simulate the natural process. The biogas would form through natural 
microbial activity which would accumulate at the top of the tanks. The biogas would then be 
piped to the gas upgrading skid for renewable natural gas production and the leftover material 
would be applied to land as a nutrient-rich material. The Director stated that in the event the 
gas upgrading system is out of operation, a biogas flare acts as an emergency backup.  
 
The Director advised the site will continue to be operated by the Ontario Clean Water Agency 
(OCWA) which is owned by the Province. In regards to the odour, an Odour Baseline Data and 
Management Plan has been developed which compares current site operations with how 
operations will change when co-digestion operations begin. The Director advised the 
Management Plan states that the concentrations of odour in the air onsite would not increase. 
He stated that all material would be contained and processed inside engineered buildings and 
the receiving building would be kept under negative pressure to manage odour.  Additionally, 
the air proceeds through two filtration systems prior to being released. 
 
The Director of Infrastructure and Development Services stated that the goal in Ontario is to 
achieve a zero waste Ontario and zero greenhouse gas emissions from the waste sector. He 
stated that by 2025 municipalities are required to collect organic waste from residences and the 
Director noted the City will be proceeding forward in this manner in 2020. The Director noted 
that currently in Ontario landfill space is limited and that the province may run out by 2030-
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2035. He noted the renewable natural gas could be sold and utilized in the natural gas pipeline 
and that it could be sold on the market to British Columbia, Quebec or California. 
 
The Director outlined the timeline for the proposed project noting that there would be a 
targeted completion date in 2021. He noted that multiple approvals would be required for 
environmental compliance. 
 
The Director stated that the public comment period will be open for 2 weeks and will be closed 
on November 20, 2019. He advised a report will be prepared for Council to make a decision for 
the proposed project and if approval is granted, the City will proceed with the completion of the 
design and enter into contracts for construction. The construction would be scheduled to begin 
in the spring of 2020 with a scheduled completion date of June 2021. He stated that all 
comments received prior to the public meeting had been circulated to all members of Council 
for their information. 
 
QUESTIONS FROM COUNCILLORS: 
 
Councillor Burbach asked the Director of Infrastructure and Development Services to speak to 
the safety of the current plant versus the proposed changes. 
 
Ed Dujlovic, Director of Infrastructure and Development Services, stated the existing processor 
will be used in the same capacity as it is currently being used with more material being 
processed.  There will be updates to the current anaerobic digesters, including relief valves, but 
the process will remain the same. It was noted the operation of this site will not be changing. 
 
Councillor Henderson noted that at the previous public meeting many of the attendees thought 
that the Stratford Water Pollution Control Plant was a gas plant and there were concerns of an 
explosion.  She continued to note that this is not a gas plant and there has not been an 
explosion at a Water Pollution Control Plant. 
 
Councillor Burbach asked for the costs of the project to be outlined. 
 
The Director stated that the total cost of the project is estimated at $22.7 million.  Funding from 
the Province has been confirmed at $5 million, which must be spent by June 5, 2021.  
Additionally, the Ontario Clean Water Agency has indicated they will contribute to the project.  
The approximate total for debt financing is $15 million. 
 
Councillor Burbach asked for information on the costs to build a new plant at an alternate 
location. 
 
Tej Gidda, GHD consultant, stated that Toronto has two plants which have been in production 
since 2002.  The cost for the new plant to be built was $75 million and the cost to retrofit an 
existing plant was $72 million.  He noted that it would be cost prohibitive to build a new plant 
and that the current 1000 tonnes that is collected from the residents on Stratford is not 
substantial enough to build a new plant. 
 
Councillor Ingram asked for current information on traffic in the area. 
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The Director responded that currently there are approximately 3000 vehicles per day on John 
Street, 7000 vehicles per day on West Gore Street and 16 trucks per day. 
 
Councillor Ingram inquired about the current volume of truck traffic needed in order to remove 
the sludge that is currently produced. 
 
The Director stated that currently the sludge is stored over the winter months and is removed 
in April and May, then again in October for field application.  Over the 6 week removal time, 
there are 300 to 325 trucks or approximately 40 to 50 trucks per day. 
 
In response to a question from Councillor Burbach, The Director stated that the 16 trucks 
included in the traffic count includes trucks hauling sludge. 
 
Councillor Vassilakos questioned if the open air tank and the closed sludge tank will still be 
required if the proposed project proceeds. 
 
The Director stated that if regular hauling was to take place the lagoon may be removed. 
 
Councillor Vassilakos commented that the trucks would be more spread out over the year rather 
than condensed into six weeks. 
 
The Director stated it is anticipated that the same truck that is off-loading at the facility will also 
pickup sludge to assist in reducing the number of trucks. 
 
Councillor Sebben questioned the capacity at the Toronto facilities. 
 
Tej Gidda, GHD consultant, responded that the plant can handle 75,000 tonnes per year. 
 
Councillor Henderson questioned if the sludge is removed more often would it assist in reducing 
the odour. 
 
The Director noted that due to the processing procedure there would be no additional odours. 
 
There were no further questions from Council. 
 
QUESTIONS FROM PUBLIC: 
 
Don Henry stated he lives within 300 metres of the plant and questioned if the plants in 
Toronto are located in residential areas. 
 
Tej Gidda, GHD consultant, stated that one plant is near the airport and is an area with hotels, 
commercial, day care, churches, etc.  The second plant is in the Sheppard area which is more 
commercial but does have a residential area approximately one kilometer away. 
 
Don Henry stated that this project costs a lot of money and questioned if staff had considered 
any alternative locations.  He questioned how much of the supply would come from Stratford 
and expressed concern with the business model. 
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Ed Dujlovic, Director of Infrastructure and Development Services, stated that Quebec, British 
Columbia and California are willing to pay for natural gas. He stated that Stratford would need 
to bring in waste from other jurisdictions and that there would be a financial model prepared. 
Other options would be to find a provider with a facility that could take Stratford’s organic 
waste. The Director noted that approximately 1000 tonnes would be from Stratford and that 
Toronto currently has concerns regarding the capacity and keeping up with increasing demand.  
 
Donna Sobura questioned where the waste will be shipped if the upgrades are not done and 
what the cost would be. 
 
The Director stated that Stratford would send the waste to a facility in London. He noted a 
proposal was issued and that only two facilities responded. The cost for Storm Fischer, located 
in London, to process the material would be approximately $88,000. He noted that the 
contractors would charge approximately $476,000 for transportation. 
 
Richard Fitzpatrick stated that he agrees that the proposed project should not be located in a 
residential area and that there is already too much traffic. He stated that all municipalities in 
Perth County should get together to consult on a site within the County. 
 
Anne Griffin questioned what would happen if the City does not receive the additional waste 
from other municipalities. 
 
The Director advised there are not many plants in Ontario that can handle or process this type 
of material. He noted that the Province of Ontario is looking to ban all organic waste from the 
landfill and that every municipality will be forced to have an organic waste program. 
 
Lynne Johnstone asked the members of Council if any of them lived within 1 km of the site. She 
stated that the City is attempting to take on “big city business”. 
 
Pat Cambridge questioned what the current life span of the digester is. 
 
The Director stated that the plant was constructed in the 1950s and that some infrastructure is 
still there from the 1950s. He noted that there were upgrades completed in 1982. He stated 
that some valves would need to be updated regardless of whether the proposed project 
proceeds. 
 
Pat questioned what the City would get in return for selling natural gas. 
 
The Director stated that natural gas would be sold to help cover the cost of operation and/or be 
applied to the 10 year payback plan. He stated that Council would ultimately decide what the 
revenue would be used for. 
 
Pat questioned what would happen if other communities around Stratford started their own 
programs and then Stratford would not have sufficient waste to process or natural gas to sell. 
 
The Director stated that the proposed natural gas buyer would enter into a contract for a period 
of 20 years. 
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Terry Casey questioned if there are any communities around Stratford, such as Listowel, who 
are looking at implementing this technology. 
 
The Director stated that he is not aware of any surrounding communities who are looking at 
building their own site. He noted that other communities are aware and watching what 
Stratford is currently doing.  
 
Sharon Rudley questioned whether agreement had been reached with others to guarantee 
supply. The Director stated that it is difficult to get commitment from other municipalities as the 
project has yet to be approved, but there have been brokers who have expressed interest. 
 
Laurie Casey stated that she considers the resale of her home to be part of her retirement plan 
and she is concerned with how the proposal will depreciate the value of her home.  She asked 
staff if there have been any studies done related to this type of facility and the value of homes 
in the vicinity. 
 
Tej Gidda, GHD consultant, stated that he is unaware of any studies related to resale values. 
 
Ken Bovaird asked Council if they were in favour of the project. 
 
Deputy Mayor Ritsma clarified that Council has been instructed to not take a position on the 
proposed project at the public meeting.  The purpose of the meeting is to allow the public the 
opportunity to comment on the proposed project. 
 
Mr. Bovaird noted his safety concerns for the residents in the area. 
 
The Director stated that staff would need to look into the impact of the additional 16 trucks per 
day however the area is already a high traffic location.  Staff will look at whether additional 
safety measures are required. 
 
Carl Chapman inquired what control measures would be in place for the truck traffic. 
 
The Director noted that staff would work with brokers and the companies bringing in the 
materials to arrange schedules and routes that are during non-peak traffic times.  He noted that 
there are no other ideal options for access to the site including the issue of the City not owning 
some surrounding lands, the natural parklands, river and cemetery. 
 
Mr. Chapman noted additional concerns, stating that the timing of the decision is concerning, 
the payback terms of 10 years is unacceptable, real estate impacts are unknown and the 
unknown volume of organic waste long-term. 
 
Phil Preston asked for clarification on how the Ministry of Environment is involved. 
 
The Director noted that the Municipality must apply for certificates of approval from the 
Ministry.  At present the City has received a draft approval that has increased the pages of the 
current approvals by approximately double.  He stated that many of the requirements from the 
Ministry are based around the truck traffic and safety.  He also confirmed that the Province of 
Ontario has given $5 million towards the project but it must be spent by June 2021. 
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Mr. Preston expressed concerns with the 2 week approval timeline in order for the project to 
stay on schedule.  He noted that there were a lot of unanswered question and that staff were 
presenting a poor business plan. 
 
Don Henry agreed that it was a bad business case and that the City should consider shipping 
the organic waste to another municipality. 
 
The Director stated that the amount he quoted earlier regarding the $476,000 for 
transportation of the City’s organic waste elsewhere is based on a tender that the Municipality 
actually received. 
 
Lori Maloney stated that she heard a report on CBC regarding air quality on busy roads and she 
would like Council to consider the amount of trucks going past schools daily and the amount of 
poor air quality young people will be breathing in. 
 
Harley Westman stated that methane is not good for the environment and questioned the 
current process for burning methane.  She also stated that many municipalities are putting 
organics into the landfill which creates harmful air. 
 
Michael Theodoulou, Suez consultant, stated that the methane that goes into the gas line is 
99.2% and that it would create 25 to 38 times the amount of CO2 if it was put into the air. 
 
Julie Welch noted she is concerned with safety as this area is currently a 40km/h zone and 
drivers tend to drive much faster.  The current traffic and safety concerns should be considered. 
 
Elizabeth Edwards stated that she moved from a community north of Belleville and lived within 
one kilometer of a similar plant.  Her only issue with the digesters was the number of trucks 
coming and going.  She noted that during the recent election there was a large emphasis on 
concern for the environmental climate and that our municipality has an opportunity to do 
something groundbreaking and innovative.  She would support the project if there was an 
alternative to the current truck traffic component. 
 
Anne Griffin stated that natural areas are being threatened by the amount of truck traffic.  She 
also noted that if the government does not ban organics from landfills, communities will not 
want to participate in our program. 
 
Bob Verdun asked if there would be a need to double the capacity of the digesters to handle 
this project. 
 
The Director responded that the digesters already have the additional capacity and that an 
additional 26,000 tonnes of organic material would need to be brought in for them to run at 
capacity. 
 
In response to a question from Mr. Verdun, the Director stated that there are currently two 
digesters at the Water Pollution Control Plant. 
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Mr. Verdun suggested using one digester for the current waste and using the other as we grow 
as a City.  He feels the City is rushing into something due to the need to get organics out of the 
landfill.  He noted that Waterloo fell short of their organic collection estimates and has started 
to collect garbage every other week.  Mr. Verdun stated that people won’t use green bins as 
everyone has composters.  He noted that he feels there are more effective ways to complete 
the tasks. 
 
Linda Fink asked which Councillors live on the roads in question and when no Councillors 
indicated they do she noted that the residents are the ones who will end up dealing with the 
problems. 
 
Roger Lloyd stated that the only reason the City wants to build at this location is because of the 
existing infrastructure.  He stated that the Upper Thames River Conservation Authority (UTRCA) 
thinks this is not an ideal location for a new plant, that the old plant was grandfathered in and 
that the location is inappropriate by today’s standards.  He noted that the public is being told 
this is not a done deal but money has already been spent on consultants and that staff and 
consultants are acting like the project is approved.  Mr. Lloyd stated that he contacted the City 
and was told he could not obtain the total debt of the City unless he completed a Freedom of 
Information request.  He asked for the current amount of debt. 
 
Michael Humble, Director of Corporate Services, stated that the current debt is $68 million. 
 
Mr. Lloyd responded that $68 million puts the City of Stratford 101st in debt according to a 
publication he was referencing. 
 
Bob Verdun questioned how much of the $22 million would be for the receiving building and 
how much it would cost to upgrade the current infrastructure. He questioned if the natural gas 
would be fully captured. 
 
Michael Theodoulou, Suez consultant, stated that 25% of the funding would be used towards 
the receiving building. He stated that 90% of the natural gas would be captured, diverting it 
from the landfill. 
 
Bob Verdun questioned if the compost program had been revisited and whether staff had 
considered promoting this program in place of the organic waste processing facility.  
 
The Director stated that this program has been done in the past but would need to speak to the 
Waste Reduction Coordinator to see if there are any plans on revisiting the compost program in 
the future. 
 
Roger Lloyd stated that the City of Stratford is currently still paying off a loan from 2002 
regarding the sewage backup and that millions have been spent on the Cooper site. He stated 
that the City needs to maintain the existing structure. 
 
David Noble questioned what the 49,000 tonnes of carbon was based on. 
 
Michael Theodoulou, Suez consultant, stated that it was based on the projected waste that 
would be diverted from the landfill. 
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Bob Verdun stated that at one time the sewage plant was on the edge of town, not near 
residential areas. He noted that a new plant will eventually be needed and questioned if there is 
a plan for constructing a new one when the infrastructure fails. 
 
The Director stated that there is currently no plan for a new plant. 
 
Tony Newhook questioned the length of the payback period and if there would be any profit 
from the project. 
 
The Director stated that the payback period would be over 10 years and that the profit would 
be approximately $2 million per year. He reiterated that Council would decide on what the City 
would do with the revenue. 
 
Michael Humble, Director of Corporate Services, stated that a profit of $2 million would 
translate into a 3% tax reduction. 
 
Tony Newhook stated that traffic has always been a concern in the area and that the Erie and 
West Gore intersection is a difficult corner. He questioned if trucks would be permitted to use 
the site seven days a week. He stated that the sidewalks are outdated on West Gore Street and 
that there is a concern for safety around the hospital because of a lack of sidewalks.  
 
The Director stated that it would be a Monday – Friday operation with no weekend hours. He 
noted that the Official Plan at one time did have an extension of West Gore Street but it was 
removed from the Plan. 
 
Donna Sobura stated that she has spoken to a councillor about the green bin program and 
questioned what is allowed to be placed in the bin. 
 
The Director stated that there will be communications to the public regarding the program and 
a list will be provided of acceptable materials. He noted that yard waste and diapers will not be 
accepted. 
 
There were no further questions or comments from the public or Council.  
 
Deputy Mayor Ritsma thanked the presenters and stated that Council intends to consider this 
application at a future Infrastructure, Transportation and Safety Committee meeting where 
members of Council will have an opportunity for full discussion of the proposal after reviewing 
comments received from the public at this time. 
 
Deputy Mayor Ritsma adjourned the meeting at 7:58 p.m. 
 

The following requests to receive further information were received, as 
indicated on the forms at the public meeting on November 6, 2019. 
 
Eric Shapero 
Diane Brown 
Cynthia Skotniczny 

Louise LaCroix 
Terry Fink 
Linda Fink 

Rose Townsley 
Ed Townsley 
Lois Balfe 
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Mary Jordan 
Ernie Jordan 
John Segeren 
Elizabeth Edwards 
Julie Welch 
Oscar Maschke 
Shirley Maschke 
Dennis Goforth 
Terry Casey 
Lory Casey 
Jenn Mezizzle 
Harley Westman 
Roger Albrecht 
Tony Newhook 
Pat Hulme 
Ken Bovaird 
Ted McGee 
Linda Schori 
David Noble 
Ron Finck 
Lisa Finck 
Patricia Snow 
Jim Povelin 
Norine LeSouder 
Frank Marsden 
Lori Henry 
Don Henry 
Ann Griffin 

Joan Ayton 
Tom Wheal 
Lorraine Wheal 
Lynn Misura 
Colleen Binkle 
Les Binkle 
Emily Sykes 
Debra Buchanan 
Barb Newhook 
Matt Buchanan 
Micah Herrington 
Monika Palovaara 
Gavin Cond 
Ken Marenger 
Nancy Orr 
Dmitri Covalion 
Iain Begg 
Scott Doyle 
Vance Cornish 
Margaret Dickson 
T. Michael Dickson 
Meaghen Puff 
Douglas Reble 
Manfred Puetz 
Tamara Harbar 
Don Henry 
Bob Verdan 
Ken Clarke 

Lourie Derlin 
Malorey Derlin 
RJ Lawrance 
Diane Johnston 
Braden LeSonder 
Lezlie Cook 
Dana Marsden 
Elena Pastura 
Jeannette Cornish 
Barb Appel 
Jody Swan 
Francesco Sabatini 
Holly Parish 
Maria Antonio 
Sammie Orr 
Cameron Carruthers 
David Prosser 
Carl Chapman 
Glen Brown 
Kim Wolfe 
Sally Hengeveld 
Harry Hengveld 
Nancy Garner 
Lynne Johnstone 
July Preston 
Bill Preston 
Joan Daynard 
Cheryl Nickel 
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Public meeting minutes – November 6, 2019 

 

CITY OF STRATFORD 
PUBLIC MEETING MINUTES 

 

A PUBLIC MEETING was held on Wednesday, November 6, 2019 at 3:04 pm at 
Spruce Lodge, Stratford to give the public and Council an opportunity to hear all 
interested persons with respect to the renewable natural gas project proposed for 
Stratford’s Water Pollution Control Plant.   
 
COUNCIL PRESENT: Deputy Mayor Ritsma – Chair presiding, Councillors Gaffney, 
Sebben, Beatty, Burbach, Bunting, Clifford, Henderson and Vassilakos. 
 
REGRETS:  Mayor Mathieson, Councillor Ingram, and David St. Louis – Director of 
Community Services. 
 
STAFF PRESENT: Joan Thomson – Acting Chief Administrative Officer, Tatiana Dafoe 
– Acting Clerk, Ed Dujlovic – Director of Infrastructure & Development Services, John 
Paradis – Fire Chief, Michael Mortimer – Manager of Environmental Services, Kim 
McElroy – Director of Social Services, Jacqueline Mockler – Director of Human 
Resources, Michael Humble – Director of Corporate Services, Mike Beitz – Corporate 
Communications Lead, Danielle Clayton – Recording Secretary and Nancy Bridges – 
Recording Secretary. 
 

ALSO PRESENT:  Suez and Ontario Clean Water Agency consultants, members of the 
public and media 
 
Deputy Mayor Ritsma called the meeting to order and stated that the purpose of the 
meeting is to give Council and the public an opportunity to hear all interested persons 
with respect to the proposed renewable natural gas project at Stratford’s Water 
Pollution Control Plant. 
 
Deputy Mayor Ritsma explained the order of procedure for the public meeting. 
 

STAFF PRESENTATION:  
Ed Dujlovic, Director of Infrastructure and Development Services, outlined the 
presentation stating that the proposed upgrades will allow the Stratford Water Pollution 
Control Plant (WPCP) to accept and treat organic waste currently sent to the landfill and 
continue to treat wastewater from the Stratford community. He stated that the facility 
will treat solid and liquid organic waste from both residential and commercial sources 
and co-digest this waste with sewage sludge. The resulting biogas (methane) would be 
converted into renewable natural gas (RNG) and fed back into the local nature gas 
distribution system that the community uses. The Director stated this would be the first 
co-digestion facility in Canada that would produce renewable natural gas with grid 
connection. The system would maximize the use of existing City infrastructure and 
would divert waste from landfills and public sewer lines. He noted the solid organic 
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waste material that would be processed would include food waste from residential, 
industrial, and commercial sources including restaurants and institutional sources such 
as Spruce Lodge. The liquid organic waste material would be comprised of wastewater, 
fats, oils and grease from a variety of sources including food processing plants and 
restaurants.  
 
The Director explained the process of anaerobic digestion and how it is used to break 
down organic material and the material that is left over is called “digestate”. The 
material can be used as fertilizer for farmers and the excess methane is burned off. He 
advised it would be a priority to accept Stratford’s organics that is collected from the 
Council approved green bin program and that the facility would be permitted to accept 
organic waste from across Ontario, specifically Southern Ontario. The Director described 
the current process at the Water Pollution Control Plant.  
 
The Director stated that the surrounding community received notices or were contacted 
by email to notify then of the proposed upgrades. He outlined the proposed upgrades 
which would include a gas upgrading and injection system for processing biogas to 
renewable natural gas, a truck scale to weigh organic waste upon arrival and departure, 
a post digestate screen container and a receiving building that would be under negative 
pressure. The proposed changes would permit an increase in the amount of material 
being processed within the anaerobic digesters, a variety of material would be 
accepted, the receiving building would accept up to 20,900 wet tonnes per year of solid 
organic waste and 5,000 tonnes per year of liquid waste. The Director stated the trucks 
would be routed to the site via West Gore Street and Queensland Street/John Street 
South, and the truck traffic would be limited to between 9:00am and 3:00pm. He noted 
these roads are classified as collector roads. 
 
Michael Theodoulou, Suez consultant, outlined the process of the treatment of the solid 
and liquid organic waste. He stated the solid waste would be mixed with the liquid 
waste and water to create the slurry which would be transferred to the anaerobic 
digester. The greenhouse emissions would be decreased and the pretreated sewage 
would be more efficient.  
 
Ed Dujlovic, Director of Infrastructure and Development Services, summarized the 
process to produce biogas. He stated that air tight tanks would be used to allow the 
digestion of organic matter which would simulate the natural process. The biogas would 
form through natural microbial activity which would accumulate at the top of the tanks. 
The biogas would be piped to the gas upgrading skid for renewable natural gas 
production and the leftover material would be applied to land as a nutrient-rich 
material. The Director stated that in the event the gas upgrading system is out of 
operation, a biogas flare acts as an emergency backup.  
 
The Director advised the site will continue to be operated by the Ontario Clean Water 
Agency (OCWA) which is owned by the Province. In regards to the odor, an Odor 
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Baseline Data and Management Plan has been developed which compares current site 
operations with how operations will change when co-digestion operations begin. The 
Director stated the Management Plan states the concentrations of odor in the air onsite 
would not increase. He stated that all material would be contained and processed inside 
engineered buildings and the receiving building would be kept under negative pressure 
to manage odor.  
 
The Director of Infrastructure and Development Services advised the goal in Ontario is 
to achieve a zero waste Ontario and zero greenhouse gas emissions from the waste 
sector. By 2025, all municipalities are required to have a plan to collect organic waste 
from residences and the Director noted that the City of Stratford will be doing this in 
2020. The Director noted that Ontario landfill space is limited and that the Province may 
run out of space by 2030-2035. He noted the renewable natural gas could be sold and 
utilized in the natural gas pipeline and that it could be sold on the market to British 
Columbia, Quebec or California. 
 
The Director outlined the timeline for the proposed project, noting there would be a 
targeted completion date in April 2021. He advisedthe Ministry has added multiple 
conditions that would be required to be followed. 
 
The Director stated the public comment period will be open for 2 weeks and will be 
closed on November 20, 2019. He advised a report will be prepared for Council to 
consider and make a decision on the proposed project. If approval is granted, the City 
will proceed with the completion of the design and enter into contracts for construction. 
The construction would be scheduled to begin in the Spring of 2020 with a scheduled 
completion date of June 2021. He stated that all comments received prior to the public 
meeting had been circulated to all members of Council for their information. 
 

QUESTIONS FROM COUNCILLORS: 
 

Councillor Burbach requested the Director of Infrastructure and Development Services 
to outline the financial aspects of the proposed project. 
 
The Director stated that it would be a cost of $22.7 million dollars in total and that the 
City has received funding in the amount $5 million from the Province. An extension  has 
been granted to June 2021. He stated that a revenue source would also come from the 
food organics and the sale of renewable natural gas. The Director stated that there 
would be a 10 year pay back for the proposed project. 
 
There were no further questions or comments from Council. 
 

 
 
QUESTIONS FROM PUBLIC: 
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Nancy Gabelle expressed concerns with the increased truck traffic and hoped that staff 
are preparing now for problems that may arise from the deterioration of the roads. 
Ed Dujlovic, Director of Infrastructure and Development Services, recognized that there 
are sections of the surrounding roads that are in poor condition and staff is considering 
what action needs to be taken to ensure improvements are made where necessary.  
The additional truck traffic should not be a huge impact on the infrastructure.  Staff 
anticipates the trucks will be scheduled such that they are not queued on the road 
waiting for access to the facility. 
 
Shirley Armstrong recommended locating the facility near the dump to mitigate the 
odours and traffic. The Director noted that the purpose of locating the facility at the 
current location is to use existing infrastructure that is not currently being used to its 
full capacity.  At present there is no other way to access the facility other than through 
a residential area.   
 
John Kramer stated the increase in truck traffic is concerning and that it will equate to 1 
truck every 12 minutes.  He referenced the similar operations in Europe that are not 
located in residential areas and have the infrastructure to handle the traffic loads.  He 
asked if staff has considered any other locations for the facility. 
 
The Director noted that staff began discussing this project because of the existing 
infrastructure and they have not considered any other locations.  When the waste water 
management facility was initially built it was not surrounded by residential 
infrastructure. 
 
Mary Anne Huggett agreed with the previous concerns that were presented.  She stated 
that staff has done a good job planning the project scientifically, however they have not 
taken into consideration the residents in the area and how this change will affect them.  
She inquired as to the effects of CO2 on the air. 
 
The Director noted that no studies have been done with respect to the CO2. 
 
Dorothy Knight asked how long the technology for this type of facility has been around 
and what other locations are using it. 
 
Michael Theodoulou, Suez consultant, noted that a form of this technology has been in 
use for approximately 125 years and that using it on food waste began in the 1990s in 
Europe.  In Europe, there are approximately 20,000 plants however in the United States 
and Canada it is relatively new and most facilities are purpose built.  He noted that it is 
a very proven technology. 
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Dave Hartney expressed concern with locating the facility in a residential area and that 
it would compound the problems that Council has allowed by having residential 
development in that area in the first place. 
 
Ruth Carter stated that Stratford does need to find ways of creating revenue but at 
what expense.  She felt that this facility would endanger the safety, health and welfare 
of the elderly and vulnerable residents in the area.  She stated that residential and 
industrial areas should be kept separate. 
 
Judy asked staff to elaborate on the changes to City Policies. 
 
The Director noted that there are Environmental Compliance rules that exist and the 
amendment is required to allow the facility to accept food waste and to regulate the 
negative pressure in the receiving building. He noted that the Ministry of the 
Environment has been heavily involved and voiced concerns with the air impacts.  He 
stated staff have made amendments to the plan to address these concerns and he 
noted that there will be no changes to air emissions.  The changes to the approvals are 
required because there will be new processes at the facility. 
 
Linda Schneider asked if the truck route could be changed and if they could be diverted 
out the back of the plant onto O’Loane Avenue or Lorne Avenue. 
 
The Director described the options that were suggested to staff and that a lack of land 
ownership and surrounding land uses are factors that do not easily allow for a different 
truck route.  There would have to be a public process in order to approve building a 
driveway through a natural area (TJ Dolan).   
 

John McEwin questioned what the long term financial plan would be and if there would 
be an increase to property taxes and the water and sewer rates. 
 
The Director stated there would be a payback period over 10 years. He stated that the 
City is looking into possible revenue options and that City Council would decide where 
the revenue would be allocated to. 
 
Blaze Montesory questioned if the Technical Standard and Safety Authority had been 
consulted regarding the proposed upgrades. He noted that methane is highly flammable 
and that the hydro carbon has highly cariogenic flumes. Mr. Montesory stated that the 
increase in the number of trucks traveling the road daily would increase noise and air 
pollution but the City should be cleaning up their carbon footprint. He noted the City of 
Toronto had a major explosion from a gas plant and that the City of Cambridge recently 
denied a similar project. He stated the proposed upgrades should not take place in a 
residential area. Mr. Montesory questioned the size of the stack. 
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The Director advised the Technical Standard and Safety Authority will be involved in the 
project and that there is an existing flare system and stack which is 16.2m tall. He 
noted that excess methane will be burned off and that the flare will remain as an 
emergency backup. He stated that an additional stack is proposed on the site. 
 
Anne Carbert questioned the safety measures that will be done and the expertise of the 
staff running the equipment. 
 
The Director stated that staff is currently trained on the existing structure and noted 
that the Water Pollution Control Plant is not the only facility that uses a bio-anaerobic 
digester. He stated that the approval from the Technical Standard and Safety Authority 
must be given and that Enbridge will also be involved. The Director stated the proposed 
receiving building will be kept under negative pressure and the doors will be limited to 
the amount of times that they are opened. He stated there will be additional training 
provided to all staff. 
 
Claire Chapple asked for confirmation that the proposed upgrades would be done to the 
existing plant instead of a purpose built site. 
 
The Director stated that the proposed upgrades are to utilize an existing facility and 
that research has not been done on the number of purpose built sites. He noted that 
The City of Toronto has one purpose built site to process their waste and are not selling 
anything. 
 
John Kramer questioned if negotiations with shared partners were happening and if the 
City would be the only one to profit from this venture. He stated that Council is being 
asked to go forward with a project with no alternative options being presented. 
 
The Director stated that because the project is in very early stages, no partnership 
agreements have been finalized and that Council will negotiate with future partners. 
 
Wes Nelson stated that the proposed project timeline is quite short but thanked staff for 
the opportunity to speak at the meeting. He asked that Council consider all the 
variables that have been presented. 
 
Steve McTavish questioned the existing plants in Embro and Tavistock and if they could 
be looked at as possible sites or if they are looking to expand. He questioned if there is 
an evacuation plan of the area in case of a disaster and that there is concern for only 
having one way in and out. 
 
The Director stated that other sites were purpose built and that the consultants have 
had discussions with other providers. He stated that this is an opportunity to treat our 
own waste here and for an increase in revenue. The Director asked the Fire Chief to 
speak to the evacuation plan. 
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John Paradis, Fire Chief, stated that he had staff research and found that to date the 
Fire Department has been called three times to the site due to faulty fire alarms. He 
stated that the addition of a building will not change the response time. In response to 
the concern of access and egress to the plant, he stated that the Fire Department has 
dealt with this since the 1950s. He advisedthat an extra building is not significant 
enough to change any current procedure for the site. He noted that an assessment has 
been done on the site. He explained that there is a current evacuation plan that 
includes evacuating Woodland Towers and Spruce Lodge. 
 

John Crossford inquired whether the modifications to the facility would take away any 
of the parkland. 
 
The Director noted the area required for the receiving building will not impede into 
parkland too much and the area is already used for City purposes. 
 
Roger quoted an Environment Canada document that stated that facilities like this 
should not be located in areas prone to flooding.  He also noted that there are 
minimum distances (1 km) that should be kept between residential and industrial 
properties.  He felt that the proposed plant is in a flood plain, without ease of access to 
major arteries and the surrounding roads have poor infrastructure.  He is concerned 
with safety and the increase in truck traffic.   
 
Robin Roberts stated that she is in support of the facility but not the location that is 
proposed.  She provided the distance to the facility from various landmarks, including 
her home and the Perth District Health Unit. 
 
Jennifer Beauchard stated she does not agree with the facility’s proposed location or 
the expense to build infrastructure that our organic waste cannot support. 
 
Richard Fitzpatrick asked staff for confirmation that it would be Southern Ontario that 
would provide the organic waste for the facility.  He asked for specific locations that 
have committed to the project and whether the project would continue to grow and 
accept additional waste. 
 
The Director stated that staff is dealing with brokers who will help develop contracts 
with participating municipalities.  Every municipality will be required to have a green bin 
program in the near future.  There are no plans to increase the amount of waste 
processed at the facility beyond what it can handle with the current equipment. 
 
Ruth Kneider expressed concern with the traffic and inquired whether there were any 
plans for stoplights on the affected streets. 
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The Director stated that West Gore Street currently has heavy truck restrictions and 
stoplights have not been examined.  Heavy trucks are able to use the restricted road, 
provided they are using it for a purpose. 
 
John Jones stated that his main concerns were traffic volumes, safety, traffic speeds 
and the location of the proposed facility.  He noted that the City should have a 
referendum to decide the outcome of this project and that he believes that Council has 
already made up their mind on the project. 
 
Deputy Mayor Ritsma confirmed that Council has not made a decision on the project 
and that it is still in the information gathering phase. 
 
Scott stated the proposed location did not make sense and that if the project is 
financially viable in the long-term, then the City should be able to afford locating it 
elsewhere. 
 
Janice Wicke stated that she agrees with the idea of the project but wanted to know 
more about the odours. She questioned how the City knows that there will be no effects 
or increase in the odour. She noted that tourism is so important to Stratford so why 
would the City risk a potential increase in odour. 
 
Tej Gidda, GHD consultant, stated that this process is relatively new in North America 
but very common in Europe. He stated that it is difficult to manage odours from 
composters but the benefit of an anaerobic bio digestor is that the odours are able to 
be managed. He stated that technology has improved and that North America is able to 
learn from Europe. Mr. Gidda noted that the Ministry of Environment provides permits 
and that the consultant firms must provide information to the Ministry. 
 
John McEwin questioned if it would be possible to construct a service road for the 
property instead of the trucks using West Gore Street. 
 
The Director stated that previously Council had removed the service road from the 
Official Plan. He stated that there have been options presented but each has their own 
difficulties. He stated that depending on the route, the City does not own some of the 
land where a driveway could be put and that the cemetery would cause challenges. The 
Director noted that when the idea of constructing a service road was presented to 
Council, they did not approve it. If it was to be approved, the project would be required 
to go through the public process. 
 
Bob Guilber stated that everyone who purchased property in the area needed to do 
their due diligence and research the area of town that they were looking to buy in. He 
noted that he has been in the real estate business for many years and that the real 
estate agent and clients both need to do their due diligence when purchasing a 
property. He stated that he is in support of the proposed upgrades. 
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Nancy Merklinger stated that she was not aware of the site when she bought the 
property. She stated that the decision is too big for 11 people on Council and it should 
be the public’s decision. 
 
Louise McColl stated her concern for the environment, location of the proposed 
upgrades and the large impact that the proposed upgrades would have. She questioned 
if there were any calculation of the offset of emissions from the additional trucks. 
 
Michael Theodoulou, Suez consultant, stated that the emissions from the proposed 
increase of trucks have been investigated and that the impact would be less than 1%. 
 
Carole stated that she is supportive of a positive environmental effort but has concerns 
regarding odor control andadditional noise from the plant. She questioned if the 
proposed payback period included the cost of repairing the road. 
 
The Director advised the digester produces no additional noise and that the trucks 
would be in an enclosed receiving building. He noted there would be noise from the 
trucks entering the site but they would not be permitted to idle. He stated that the 
roads are currently carrying a high volume of traffic and that some roads in the area 
are in poor condition. The Director stated that the use of the revenue generated from 
this project would be a Council decision.  
 
There were no further questions or comments from the public or Council.  
 
Deputy Mayor Ritsma thanked the presenters and stated that Council intends to 
consider this application at a future Infrastructure, Transportation and Safety 
Committee meeting where members of Council will have an opportunity for full 
discussion of the proposal after reviewing comments received from the public at this 
time. 
 
Deputy Mayor Ritsma adjourned the meeting at 4:59pm. 
 

The following requests to receive further information were received, as 
indicated on the forms at the public meeting on November 6, 2019. 
 
Wendy Merklinger 
Gayle Crawford 
Irene Patterson 
Robert Appel 
Rob Blackler 
John Fuhry 
Dorothy E. Harmer 
Judy Palmer 

John Crosby 
Margaret Steel 
John McKeough 
Shelley McKeough 
Lynda Schneider 
Doris Jones 
Leonora Hopkins 
Ray Hopkins 

Mike Harcus 
Ruth Chadwick 
Lois Chadwick 
Nancy Merklinger 
John Vetters 
Bill Crawford 
Dennis Purcell 
Kimberly Tew 
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Lloyd Wicke 
Joyce Wicke 
Blaize Monastory 
David Hartney 
Maria Hartney 
Eden Palmer 
Hans Troester 
Aline Sauve 
Herbert Schmitt 
Roger Lloyd 
Drajost Elic 
Anne Carole Trepanier 
Shirley Armstrong 
Jane Mingay 
Jan Dean 
Ken Dean 

Louise McColl 
Helen Dunseith 
Carol MacDougall 
Steve MacDougall 
Steve McTavish 
Karen Damery 
Candace Terpstra 
Diane Cox 
J. Herod 
E. MacDonald 
Ruth Jackson 
Jennifer Boshart 
Ruth Kneider 
Sharon McTavish 
Kathy Micks 
Dorothy Knight 

Maya Liechti 
Katie Diotallevi 
Charlene Gordon 
Richard Fitzpatrick 
Dianne Smith-Sanderson 
Jim Sanderson 
Alyson Kent 
Bill James Abra 
Dave Hanly 
John Campion 
Sue Campion 
Donna Penrose 
Ruth Carter 
Robin Roberts 
Janice Wicke
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